H Maroon & White



No. 2

The Quarterly Publication of The Saint Mary's University Alumni Association

Vol. 16 MARCH, 1968

A LETTER FROM THE UNIVERSITY PRESIDENT

DEAR ALUMNI:

One of the advantages to being appointed President of Saint Mary's University is the opportunity it affords me to make contact, once again, with those students with whom I have been associated over the many years of my tenure at Saint Mary's.

Many of you will, perhaps, not even remember the young Philosophy teacher who began his career at Saint Mary's in 1946, and who progressively through the years had less and less contact with the bulk of the student body. Still, there are very few remaining on the staff who have had my opportunity to watch Saint Mary's grew into the persent strong institution which now exists in the south end of Halitax.

There are many exciting things happening on campus, and it is my opinion that our potential is now reaching the point of explosion. You will have read elsewhere of the \$3,500,000. Student Residence which is beginning to rise on the southeast corner of the campus, of the large addition to our Science Building, prospects for another five storeys to the Student Centre, Library development, and so forth.

What is, however, of far greater importance than the physical development is the significant increase in high quality professors and multiplication of interesting courses. The Faculty, of course, and the library are the lifeblood of any university, and, although the latter still lags far behind our objective, the Faculty is rapidly reaching the point where we are proud to say that few universities of our size can boast of anything better. We have added approximately thirty new professors to our staff this year, and we are anticipating another twenty or twenty-five for the coming year.

Our M.A. programmes are either off the ground or are on the verge of being implemented within another year or so. You will be happy to hear that our Mathematics Department has developed into one of the strongest areas in the University under Professor Frank Jackson, and the increased facilities in our Science Building have given an impetus to developments in that area.



On December 8, J. Philip Vaughan, chairman of the Annual Fund Committee, presented a cheque for \$8,000 to Dr. Henry Labelle, S.J. as our first installment on the \$25,000 pledge for the rink.

The announcement of an Institute on Values has afforded us new opportunities tor experimentation in our Arts Faculty, and will give us an opportunity to implement new ideas, which was impossible to us in the past.

It may also interest you to know that there is a quickening of interest in Theology, and, under the direction of our new Chairman of that Department, Father Patrick Kerans, new and exciting prospects lie before us

Co-operation is the order of the day in the various institutions of Halifax. We are at present trying to solve the problem of co-operation with Mount Saint Vincent University, and even the Seminary and the Sacred Heart Convent are involved in these negotiations.

I am delighted to note the increased interest of the alumni in the development of Saint Mary's, and I point particularly to the project presented to us here by the Executive of the New England branch of the Alumni Association. They propose the formation of a club for New Englanders who are still undergraduates at Saint Mary's, the purpose of which would be to stimulate interest in alumni affairs.

It is also gratifying to inform you that more and more of our alumni are coming back to us in various capacities, both admin-

(Continued on page 2, col. 1)

OBITUARIES

We extend our sympathies to the families of

DALTON MOORE

REV. FRANCIS MCNEILLY

REV. BROTHER EDWARD B.

WALSH

REV. BROTHER PATRICK D. McCARTHY

REV. JAMES DUNNE

ALBAN MURPHY

istrative and academic. I would like to assure all the alumni that I am deeply interested in their activities, and I would appreciate an invitation, when opportune, to join you at some of your meetings wherever they might be.

With all best wishes to the alumni, wherever they are.

Sincerely yours,

HENRY J. LABELLE, S.J.

TWENTY YEARS AFTER

Reverend Alphonse Bates, B.A. joined the Holy Cross Fathers. He was ordained in 1953. He has been attached to Notre Dame College School, Welland, Ont. for the last fifteen years. He is at present Principal.

Reverend Donald S. Campbell, B.Comm., B.A., is Pastor of St. John the Baptist Parish, Armdale.

Ronald J. Downie, B.A. received his LL.B. from Dalhousie in 1951, and his LL.M. from Harvard in 1952. He became Queen's Counsel in December 1967. He is a partner in the firm of Rutledge, MacKeigan, Cox & Downie. He is a Barrister and Solicitor. He is married to the former Marie Merritt. They have two boys and two girls.

Albert W. Driscoll, B.Comm., B.A., is Business Officer for Mount Saint Vincent University. He is married to the former Theresa Morrison. They have three boys and four girls.

John Earle, B.A., is with the Department of Education in Calgary, Alberta.

Reverend Stephen Hagarty, B.A., is Superior of a Jesuit residence in Toronto. He holds a Master's Degree in Social Work. He is a Psychiatric Social Worker with Catholic Family Services, Toronto.

Reverend Gregory Heenan, B.A., is Pastor of St. Joseph's Parish in Bridgewater, N. S.

Reverend Terrence O'Toole, B.A., is Pastor of St. Augustine's Parish in Chester, N. S.

Ronald Redding, B.A.—no information available.

Reverend Lloyd Robertson, B.A. is Pastor of St. Thomas More Parish in Dartmouth, N. S. He has a Master's Degree in Education and is Dean of Studies at Bishop Burke House.

Gordon Allen, B. Comm., is Chief Accountant for CBC, Maritimes. He is married to the former Norma Edwards. They have three boys.

Gerald Hubley, B.Comm., is Director of Business Education Programs for the Dartmouth Board of School Commissioners. He received his B.Ed. in 1963. He is married to the former Viola Pottie. They have two boys and a girl.

Rawley Hunter, B.Comm., is a Lieutenant-Commander instructing at Camp Borden. He has six or seven children.

Thomas Murphy, B.Comm., is Sales Supervisor (N. S. & Nfld.) for E. S. & A. Robinson (Canada) Ltd. He is married to the former Joan Martin. They have one girl and four boys.

Byron Phelan, B.A., B.Comm., is Accountant at Camp Hill Hospital. He is married to the former Theresa Gorman.

Maxwell Pottie, B.Comm., is a teacher at the Bicentennial Junior High School, Dartmouth. He was in the Insurance business until 1965. He received his Bachelor's Degree in Education in 1966.

John Fenton, B.Sc., is living in Wilmette, Ill.

Joseph Hemsworth, B.Sc., is Specification Officer in the Regional Construction Engin-

eering Office, Department of National Defence. He is married to the former Juanita Smith. They have one boy and nine girls.

Earl Kelly, B.Sc., is practising his profession in Toronto, Ont.

Daniel Kirk, B.Sc., is Section Head, Civil Engineering, with the Department of National Defence. He is married to the former Shirley Murray. They have one son 6 years old and two daughters, identical twins, 10 months old.

Gerald Mader, B.Sc., is Divisional Engineer with the City of Halifax. He is married to the former Grace Ternan. They have two boys and four girls.

Wilfred Maloney, B.Sc.—no information available.

Thomas Trainor, B.Sc., is President and General Manager of Trainor Truck Rentals Ltd. and Trainor G.M.C. Ltd. He was Alderman for nine years and Deputy Mayor for one year. He is married to the former Jean MacFarland. They have one girl and two boys.

Donald Adams, Dip. Eng.—no information available.

Patrick Casey, Dip Eng., is living in Dearborn, Michigan.

(Continued on page 3)



At the Annual Dinner, presentations were made to three professors who have been members of the faculty for more than twenty-five years; Dean James Ryan, Dean Harold Beazley, Prof. Allan Sabean.

Mark Cleary, Dip. Eng., is Managing Director of Western Electrics Ltd. He received his degree in Law from Dalhousie in 1964. He is married to the former Margaret Edwards. They have two girls and two boys.

Paul E. LeBlanc, Dip. Eng., is Planning Co-ordinator, Capital Region, Department of Public Works, Ottawa. He is married to the former Gloria Bona. They have one girl and two boys.

Marius Levesque, Dip. Eng.—no information available.

Robert Quinn, Dip. Eng., is living at Beaverbank, N. S.

John Strong, Dip. Eng., is an electrical engineer with Maritime Tel. & Tel. He is married to the former Ruth Bowen. They have one boy.

Douglas Tutk, Dip. Eng.—no information available.

Patrick Woods, Dip. Eng., is practising his profession in Moncton, N. B.

John Young, Dip. Eng., is living in Burlington, Ont.

Bernard Kline, Dip. Jour., is Manager, General Ledger Department, Accounting Division, with Simpson-Sears Limited. He is single.

William McCombs, Dip. Jour., is President of Citadel Office Equipment Ltd. He is married to the former Jean Lavers. They have two boys and a girl.

Hugh MacLeod, Dip. Jour., is Public Relations Manager with Grand Trunk Western Railroad, Detroit, Mich. He is married to the former Alfreda Mary Wilkie. They have two boys and three girls.

John Regan, Dip. Jour., is a journalist with the Halifax Herald & Mail. He is married to the former Genevieve Bruce. They have five boys and three girls.

SNIPPETS

By M. O'Donnell, S.J.

Allan Scott Dill married Patricia Mary Sullivan. Mrs. Dill holds a Master's Degree in Social Work from Saint Mary's.

George Hughes Randall married Sheila Margaret Horne of Eastern Passage on December 30. Father Joseph Pottie officiated. Tom Pottie was the soloist. The best man was Fred Gallagher. The ushers were John Mercier, Montreal and Jim Crane.

On December 30 Terence Donahoe married Lynne Marie Sheehan. Mrs. Donahoe is a graduate of the Convent of the Sacred Heart, Saint Francis Xavier University and Dalhousie University, B.A., B.Ed. Attendants included Paul Niedermayer, John Lovett, Donald Feron and Arthur Donahoe.

Kenneth Gordon Kilvert on February 10 married Crystal Alice Nicholas.

Denis John Cassivi married Colleen Anue Molloy. David Cassivi was best man. Ushers were Derek Johnston and Michael Vaughan.

Graham Edward Conrad married Sharon Diane Evong. Brian Conrad was best man and Michael Geary and James Penny were ushers.

Peter Glenister on January 5 married Elizabeth Ann Mullally.

David Flemming married Linda Nelson on January 13.

Gerald Hurley married Gale Wagenkeit.

Jim O'Sullivan is staff sergeant in Vietnam.

George Roper is still in the Coast Guard. Charlie Shaylor is finishing off his thesis in Political Science at Dalhousie.

Joe Santosuosso is with the Air Force at Otis base.

Robert J. Flinn was elected President of the Nova Scotia Association of Architects.

Father Joseph Cashen, O.M.L was missioned to Peru in November. He is spending the year studying Spanish and Missiology.

Donald Cable is now with the Department of Indian Affairs, Ottawa.

Laurie Brean with the C.N.R. has been transferred from Montreal to Moncton.

Cornelius McCarthy was here for the Winter Carnival. He is working for his father in Boston.

Dan Skaling and his wife attended the Winter Carnival. He is at present with the Army but plans to leave the Service this spring. He will go to University of New Brunswick to work on an M.A. in Economics, He will also be Assistant Coach of the Football team.

Ronald Downie and Malachi Jones were appointed Queen's Counsels.

Reverend Callis MacNelll was a visitor in early December. Callie is Assistant to the Pastor at Sydney Mines.

Don MacIntyre happened to be in town December 8 and attended the Annual Dinner. He lives in Montreal and makes his living free lance broadcasting.

During the Christmas season Bob Carlethon, Art Murphy, Jim Gow and Peter Aucoin were in town.

E. Michael Byrne, B.Arch., M.R.A.I.C. has been admitted as a full partner in the firm of J. Philip Dumaresq and Associates.

Frederick Vaughan has been awarded a Doctorate in Political Science by the University of Chicago. This year he is teaching Political Science at University of Guelph.

John Deeley, Ph.D. is teaching Philosophy at Saint Thomas College, Fredericton.

I have a news item from Brother Edward

C. O'Connor—"Brother Edward B. Walsh died in Dublin, Ireland, just before Christmas, of cancer. He taught at Saint Mary's about 1927-29. He taught in Vancouver, B. C. about forty years. He had to give up teaching in October and requested that he could spend his last days in Ireland".

The Saint Mary's University Alumni Association of New England held its third annual holiday reunion. The reunion took place in Portsmouth, N. H.

Mr. and Mrs. Frederick B. Walker and their five-month old daughter, Christine Lynn spent a brief holiday in Nova Scotia. Mrs. Walker is the former Dianne Creaser of Halifax. They live in Montreal.

Reverend John Lynch, S.J. was our guest for a few days. He is at Memorial University, St. John's, Newfoundland as Chaplain and professor of Mechanics.

Miss Diana Dwyer lectures in our Theology Department. She is the first woman to lecture in Theology in a Jesuit University.

Donald Burke has been in Paris for the last two years. He has been taking courses at the Sorbonne. He is a member of a folk-singing group that operates out of Paris and is currently becoming one of the foremost groups in France.

In late November Ron O'Keefe paid us a visit. He is a Consultant Engineer in Rosemere, Quebec. He is the father of two boys and a girl.

A lengthy article appeared in the Halifax Mail-Star on January 16th describing the submarine interests of Lt. Cmdr. James Fitzgerald. Jim is project officer in preparation for the refitting of submarines in Halifax—the second such base in Canada.

Paul Reyno is assistant manager of Zeller's in Ottawa.

George Simms is doing post-graduate work in Law in England. So is David Grey. David was home for Christmas.

Bob Shea '61 was severely wounded in Vietnam last October. After his stint in the Army, Bob had been working as a civilian sociologist with the State Department's A.I.D. and was one of its most highly valued members. When we heard about his wound in the right arm he was in Chelsea Navy Hospital (Ward SOQ), Chelsea, Mass. He is most likely out of hospital by now but could be reached by addressing mail to his mother's care, Mrs. Mary Shea, 16 Massachusetts Avenue, Natick, Mass.

Father Burke-Gaffney was made an honorary life member of the Professional Engineers Institute of Canada.

Pat Furlong was a member of the team that won the Smith Shield in the final Moot case at Dalhousie Law School for 1968.

Pat also holds a Sir James Dunn scholarship.

Ken Butler was elected President of the Spryfield Board of Trade.

John W. Murphy has been appointed Executive Director of the Fundy Mental Health Centre at Wolfville.

Edward Kelleher has been admitted to the Bar of Nova Scotia. He will practice with the firm of Fitzgerald and Glube.

Mr. F. C. O'Neill, President of F. C. O'Neill & Associates Ltd., announced the change of the name of the firm to F. C. O'Neill, Scriven & Associates Ltd., and the appointment of J. A. Scriven to the position of Vice-President.

A \$17,000. Medical Research Council of Canada grant has been awarded to Dr. Charles H. Miller of the department of mechanical engineering at the Nova Scotia Technical College. The operational grant will be used for Dr. Miller's project entitled "pulsatile fluid flow characteristics in distensible vessels" representing the college's work in the new medical-engineering research field.

Mrs. David Chard (nee Hutton), B.A., M.A., B.Ed., Professor in our History Department, is a Doctoral candidate in History at McMaster University. She has been awarded both an Ontario Graduate Fellowship and a Canada Council grant for the academic year 1968. On January 14 she was ordained an Elder in Saint David's Presbyterian Church. This is the first time that a woman has been ordained in the Halifax area.

Dr. Dalton was a member of the Nova Scotia delegation to the Federal-Provincial Conference on the Canadian Constitution in February.

Father William Stewart has announced that the Dramatic Society has chosen for its major production in March "Stalag 17". The play was put on under the direction of Father Labelle in 1954. On January 27 the Dramatic Society won for the first time the "Connolly Shield" for its presentation of "Vertigo of Freedom". The play was written by one of our students, Richard Minichiello.

James Lerikos has purchased the Wagon Wheel restaurant in Antigonish.

David Connolly has received a master's degree in Guidance at Boston College. He is a member of the teaching staff at Meadow Brook High School, Newton Centre, Mass.

William Wall is following the course in Physical Education at McMaster. Wayne O'Brien, Bob Johnston and Bob Tatti are also attending McMaster.

Reg Ryan is working in Hamilton.

In early December Bruce Hyland (Montreal) and Ian MacDougall (Toronto) were here. The Mercantile Bank of Canada has announced the appointment of James E. Radford as Manager of its Halifax services.

Peter O'Brien was elected president of the Toastmasters Club of Simpsons and Simpsons-Sears.

Charles D. Keating who was in our High School 1950-53 is now Assistant Cashier in the First National Bank, Vista, California. He is the father of two boys and one girl.

Frank Baldwin, who is athletic and recreation director at Canadian Martyrs Parish Centre recently conducted a clinic for all coaches in the Halifax public school system.

Reverend Louis Caissie, who is studying this year at the Latin American Institute, Saint Mary's, Ontario, reports that he recently visited fellow graduates John Mac-Donald and Robert MacDonald.

Guy Pothier is a graduate assistant in English at the University of Illinois, Urbana, Ill.

Robert Gillespie has been promoted to Manager of Capital Opportunities, Corn Products Company, Fifth Avenue, New York.

Thomas Leslie Flemming is following an M.A. course at Dalhousie.

David R. "Dusty" Miller is a Supervisor with Manufacturers Life, Halifax.

James E. MacDonald is a commercial pilot with Air Atlantic Ltd.

It was a family affair when Attorney General R., A. Donahoe witnessed his son's (Terence) and his son-in-law (Paul Niedermayer) admittance to the bar of Nova Scotia.

Professor Lawrence Dewan of the Philosophy Department recently successfully defended his doctoral dissertation at the University of Toronto. He will receive his Ph.D. at the Fall Convocation.

Gordon Frederick Barry is an auditor in Toronto.

Walter S. Kahn is Vice-Principal of Nelson Whynder School, Dartmouth.

Father James Doody, parish priest of the Newfoundland Mission in Peru, was in Halifax in February.

Walter O'Hearn, Executive Editor of the Montreal Star has been elected Director.

Eugene Griski married Elaine White in Hamilton, Ontario last July.

Peter O'Brien has been named Vicepresident of Cochran, Samson & O'Brien. The company specializes in corporate government and association public relations.

Professor Arthur Monahan is spending a Sabbatical year in Ireland.

I met Don MacLeod in the barber shop. He has been in Montreal for twelve years. In the past year he returned to Halifax. He is with CBC News Department.

NEW RESIDENCE UNDER CONSTRUCTION

Come next September, students attending Saint Mary's University will be able to live in an apartment suite, shop for groceries, visit the laundromat and doctor's office, and even go for a swim, all in the same building.

Dr. Henry J. Labelle, President of the University, announced today that construction will commence immediately on the construction of a \$4 million residence complex. The multi-million dollar expansion, in the planning stages for months, has been directed and coordinated by the Development Office under the direction of Edmund Morris, Assistant to the President.

The new residence, which has both aesthetic and functional aspects, has been carefully designed. It will be built in the south-east end of the University campus with access from Gorsebrook Avenue and Tower Road. This complex will lie just south of the main sports field and will consist of a 17-storey high-rise on the east end

Donald John MacKinnon married Maureen Bernadette Flinn. Mrs. MacKinnon is a graduate of Mount Saint Vincent.

Reverend Michael Weagle, S.J. spent his leave at the University in February. He is chaplain at CFB, Summerside, P.E.I. His brother Bill is stationed at St. Hubert, Que. He has four children.

Gil Correla, B.A. '54 is with the Department of Manpower & Immigration in Saint John, N. B. in the capacity of Manpower Counsellor. He has three children. Among alumni he meets in Saint John are Don Merzetti, Harvey Muise and Paul Musial.

Eric Tobin is with the Department of Manpower & Immigration in Moncton, N. B.

Bob Davies is Supervisor of Small Business Management Training, Department of Education, Halifax. He has five children.

We are indebted to Father Fred Lynch, St. John's, Newfoundland, for the report of the death of Father Frank McNeilly.

We are grateful to Brother Edward O'Connor for a second obituary notice. "Enclosed is the obituary notice of Brother Patrick D. McCarthy, who taught at Saint Mary's about the time of the Halifax Explosion. That stays in my mind because the eye was cut and caused quite a bit of trouble later in life. Brother was a native of Newfoundland and a graduate of St. Bon's. I believe the old Santamarians called him "Jotters" as he started class with the direction 'Take out your jotters'."

(Continued on page 5)

and four, four-storey low-rise units flanked on the western end by a two-storey structure, housing the swimming pool, dining room and kitchen facilities.

Each floor above the ground floor of the high-rise will contain six suites; each of these suites containing two double bedrooms, a living room-study, a litchenette and a private bath. Along with double staircase, the tower will also be served by two 2,500 pound capacity express elevators operating at 300 feet per minute. They will be automatically geared to stop at the ground, 4th, 7th, 10th, 13th and 16th floors. This is a deliberate effort to encourage students to mix and to avoid the development of artificial barriers to student integration.

Students being housed in the high-rise will be charged \$460 without meals, since the kitchenette in each suite makes meal preparation possible. Each will be equipped with a 10 cu. foot refrigerator, a 24 in. stove and a sink. These students may also eat any meal in the dining room a la carte, if they prefer.

In the low-rise, on each of the three floors above the ground floor in the four. four-storey units, there will be three apart-"responsibility units". Each of menta or these three responsibility units on each floor contains two double bedrooms, two single There is a bedrooms and a private bath. shared common room on each floor for the use of the 18 students on the floor of that unit. Since there are no cooking facilities within the low-rise buildings, students in these accommodations will eaf in the restaurant at a total room-and-board cost of \$800 for a double and \$850 for a single room.

The ground floor area in the low-rise will contain a mini-market where fresh fruit, vegetables and meats, as well as canned and small dry goods, may be bought by those with kitchen facilities.

A music-listening room, a music-practice room, a typing room and a tuck shop for magazines, pens and toiletries will also be available.

On the ground level of the high-rise there will be an interdenominational chapel and trunk storage.

On the ground floor of the two-storey structure to the west of the low-rise, a swimming pool (40 feet by 20 feet) will be equipped with a diving board, lockers (for both men and women) and showers. Near the pool will be a large recreation room, while the second storey will house a dining room with a seating capacity of 320.

Additional space will provide students and faculty with semi-private dining facilities for approximately 24 people.

With the completion of the low-rise units (September '68) the fourth and fifth floor of the present north-wing residence will be reconstructed to provide faculty offices and tensing rooms with the addition of an elevator.

Completion of the high-rise is scheduled approximately 120 days later. The remaining north-wing residence accommodations will thereafter be converted to offices and displaced students will move into the high-rise. This reconstruction is expected to cost approximately \$200,000.

With the opening of the dining facilities in the low-rise in September, all students and faculty will eat there, except for the Jesuit Fathers for whom facilities will be maintained in the administration building. The present students dining hall in the main building will be closed.

paraplegic students who are housed in the second floor of the old residence. They will continue to have access to dining facilities in the main building. This is a temporary arrangement, since the high-rise which is equipped with elevators should be available for these students by the second term. The low-rise without the elevator service would be inconvenient for the paraplegic student.

Throughout its planning, the university has been in close consultation with the Canadian Paraplegic Association. There will be beds of a special height, specially designed light switches and sockets, extra width doors, and grab bars in the wash-tooms.

broadloom in the corridors and built-in beds convertible to day couches. There will be no bunks. Under each bed will be a set of drawers. Each student will have a desk with drawers, shelves, a tack board and a closet with a clothes red, shelves and sliding doors. A flexible light fixture will be mounted over each desk in such a way that it can also be for reading in bed.

Double glazed windows will be equipped with screens and horizontal sliding vents.

Each apartment will have an inter-comphone, and a private telephone jack will also be stationed throughout the complex. Each apartment in the high-rise will also be equipped with a T.V. connectors to special antennas on the roof. The common rooms in the low-rise will also have T.V. connectors.

The entire complex is designed to accommodate 612 students with 232 fiving in the six person low-rise responsibility units and 380 housed in four person suites equipped with kitchenette in the high-rise. There will be no usable living or recreational space in the basement area.

HAMPTON COURT

By James L. Ryan

In the Adelphi Theatre in London, the musical comedy, "Charlie Girl" has been enjoying a very successful run for more than five years. The theme of the play is a 'spoof' on tourism in Britain. The opening number is a song entitled The Most Ancestral Home of All'. How fitting! for within fourteen miles of this very theatre, is the palace of Hampton Court, one of the most beautiful, and certainly from an historical point of view, one of the most interesting 'ancestral' homes in all England.

Although it first came to prominence with Cardinal Wolsey, Hampton Court Palace was the site of a manor house from Saxon times. It was known on the taxation rolls at the time of the Norman Conquest and is listed in the Domesday Book. In 1514

(Continued on page 8)

Provision has been made in both design and land use for the subsequent construction of an additional high-rise unit of 22 storeys immediately east of the 17-storey tower. This could be done without coming into conflict with density regulations since the project is expected to cover 3.5 acres of university land.

There will be off-street parking area for 73 cars for residents and visitors. The building itself will be furnished with fire retardent window draperies along with sprinkler and fire alarm systems.

The whole project was built up for the University by a design team assembled by Centennial Properties Ltd. of Halifax. President Ralph Medjuck brought Prof. Howard Adelman of York University, an internationally-recognized authority on university students' residences, to Saint Mary's where he developed the basic concept for the project after several visits during which he talked with students and university administrators. This basic plan was then detailed by the University Development Office with a design and construction group convened by Mr. Medjuck and approved by Dr. Labelle and by the Board of Governors and University Corporation.

Contractor is the Foundation Company of Canada. Architects are Tambold and Wells, John Wood will be resident architect for construction. Structural and mechanical engineers are Blauer Associates, Montreal, and Sutherland, Wilkinson Bradstock and Associates, Toronto. C. A. Fowler, Bauld and Mitchell are supervising architects, and E. J. Flinn of MacInnes, Wilson and Hallett solicitor for the project for the University.



Les Goodwin

HUSKIES WIN CHAMPIONSHIP

By Bob Kane

Basketball fever reached a peak never before attained on the expanding campus of St. Mary's recently as the Huskies lured the coveted Read Cup, emblematic of intercollegiate basketball supremacy in the Maritimes, to their showcase for the first time.

Les Goodwin's maroon and white quintet, thwarted the year before by University of New Brunswick Red Raiders in a suddendeath play-off for the crown, were not to be denied by a determined Dalhousie aggregation in a similar situation this season.

Both the Huskies and the Tigers, their cross-town rivals, finished the regular campaign with identical 9-3 records. The two clubs met in neutral Acadia University's War Memorial Gym, Mar. 2 for the title and S.M.U. came out on top by a narrow 51-50 margin.

It was only fitting that these two teams should have met for the silverware. They split their two meetings during the regular schedule by the narrowest of margins—Dal winning at home 69-68 and the Huskies edging the Tigers on their home court 72-70 in the final game before the playoff.

A wild, screaming throng of 2,100 sat in on the tense encounter and when the final buzzer sounded the jubilant S.M.U. supporters carried members of the victorious Huskies off the floor. And, holding to tradition, it wasn't long before Les Goodwin ended up in the showers alongside his players.

Goodwin, who first arrived on the scene via New Jersey for the 1963-64 season, mentioned to this writer at that time he felt it would be four or five years before they would probably win the league. His plan was to build a contender gradually and mould a championship team. This year it paid off, his fifth at St. Mary's.

However, much of the credit must go to the team and in particular to a player who graduates this spring after four brilliant years with the club. That would be Jimmy Daniels, a 6-1 senior from Linden, N. J., who owns just about every team scoring record. Daniels won the conference scoring crown the past two years and this season finished third. In his second last game he went over the 1,800 point mark, a record never before reached.

About the only mark he failed to attain was most points scored in one game. The record is 60 and was established by the incomparable Bob Lahey of Lewiston, Me. in his senior year, 1964.

The Huskies finished the season with their best overall record ever, 17-4, boosting Goodwin's five year chart at S.M.U. to 79-32 for a .712 percentage. It was the 38th year of coaching for Goodwin and his lifetime record stands at a remarkable 589 victories against only 249 defeats.

So, in the sports corner of this issue our hats are off to Les Goodwin, his able assistant, Dick MacLean, and the basketball Huskies for a great all-round effort.

INCOME:

ADDITION TO CHEMISTRY-BIOLOGY BUILDING

Dr. Henry J. Labelle, President of Saint Mary's University, announced that the University has awarded the contract for construction of a three-storey addition to its Chemistry-Biology Building to Kenney Construction Co. Ltd., Yarmouth and Halifax, which submitted the lowest of five bids.

Value of the contract is approximately \$1,000,000. Construction, to commence immediately, will be completed in time for the next September's academic session

The addition will add 41,000 square feet of general academic space, including a lecture theatre and 26 seminar and classrooms, to the present two-storey laboratories building. Provision will be made throughout the three new floors for their ultimate use as additional laboratory spaces for chemistry and biology.

When completed, the five-storey laboratories building will connect with the north wing of the University's main building by means of an overhead bridge.

The building addition will be equipped with audiovisual teaching aids and a full-height elevator.

Architects are C. A. Fowler, Bauld & Mitchell.

STATEMENT 1967 ANNUAL DINNER SAINT MARY'S UNIVERSITY ALUMNI ASSOCIATION

IW a find a control of the control o		
Ticket Receipts (180 paid @ \$8.00)	\$1,440.00	
H. R. Doane & Co. 50.0	n ·	
Arnold Patterson 50.0		
Airport Transfer Co. 50.0	_	
Trainor Truck and Rentals Ltd. 50.0		
F. C. O'Neill & Associates Ltd. 50.0		
J. Philip Vatighan & Associates 50.0		\$1,740.00
	-	
EXPENDITURES:		
Hotel Nova Scotian:		
Restaurant 200 @ \$4.75 950.0		
Beverage A.A.H. A.A.A.A.A.A.A.A.A.A.A.A.A.A.A.A.		
Tax		
Gratuity	0 1,529,95	
Gifts	59.85	
Piano	15.00 15.00	
Photographer	. 15.00	•
Bostage re Nytice of Dinner to Alegani	. 36.70 	
The file of the state of the st		
Printing		
Dinner Programmes 38.2	2	
Dinner Tickets		
Pocket Cards	-	\$1,724.63
NEW PROPERTY		

Alumni Who Have Paid Their Dues As Of February 28, 1968

Gordon P. Allen Stanley P. Amirault Wade Antonwicz J. G. Anderson Perry Anderson Perry Anderson
Robert Anderson
Robert Anderson
Reginald M. Andrews
Frank E. Arab
Leo P. Arab
J. R. Aucoin
Marcel A. Aucoin
Frank Baldwin
Kenneth C. Barnaby
Hubert H. Barnstead
Jr. Bennett V. Barrett
Dr. Frederick J. Barton
Rev. Gerard Bates
Robert Beary Robert Beary
Kenneth Bell
Wayne Bennett
Walter J. Bossidy
John E. Bully
George C. Beasley
Charles L. Beazley
Dean H. G. Beazley
Dr. R. W. Beazley
Dr. R. W. Beazley
Dr. R. W. Beazley
Dr. R. W. Beazley
Raymond V. Beck
Edward J. Bell
J. Gerald Belliveau
Robert G. Belliveau
Robert G. Belliveau
A. G. Bellew
Kenneth P. Bendelier
Oliver A. Berrigan
Patrick Berrigan
Patrick Berrigan
Ralph D. Berrigan
Ralph D. Berrigan
Ronald Bert
Harry B. Bezanson
Roger Bilodeau
Bernard W. Bishop
Oliver E. Blakeney
Robert W. Bondy
E. June Boswell
Jules Boudreau
Frank Bowen
Edmund Boyd
Donald J. Brean
John F. Brennan
James E. J. Britten
James E. J. Britten
James E. J. Britten
James E. J. Britten
James B. Brown
H. J. Coleman
Very Rev. John Buckley
John Budrew
Rev. Charles G. Burke
John J. Burke
Peter J. Burke
Kevin C. Burns
Philip E. Burns
James R. Butler
Lloyd Byrne Michael Byrne
Joseph Shiu Cheung Chan
H. J. Coleman
Capt. Alan K. Connors Capt. Alan K. Connors
Arthur Conrad
Donald P. Cable
Rev. D. S. Campbell
Dr. John E. Campbell
Michael A. Campbell
Mrs. S. J. Campbell
Rev. W. Donald Campbell
Leonard W. Canfield
Robert K. Carleton
Dr. James J. Carroll
Terrance W. Carroll
D. L. Cashen
Eric K. Cashen
Robert G. Cashen Robert G. Cashen
Rev. Louis P. Caissie
Rev. Colin Campbell
Donald V. Campbell
Rev. Basil Carew Rev. Basil Carew
Kenneth A. Carter
Ernest Chiasson
Alexander P. Chisholm
C. D. Chisholm
Edwin P. Chisholm
Edwin P. Chisholm
B. W. Christian
John J. Christian
John J. Christian
John J. Christian
Arthur P. Clancey
Mrs. Catherine Clancy
Gerald Clancy
Stephen A. Clancy
J. Fraser Clark
John D. Clark
Dr. J. M. Cleary
Victor J. Cleyle
F/L James Coade

Dr. Basil K. Coady Dr. H. B. Colford M. J. Collins A. J. Comeau Willis G. Comeau J. Douglas Conn David P. Connolly Hon. Harold Connolly Hon, Harold Connors, Carole W. Conrad Myra L. Conrad Wilfrid T. Coolen Dr. H. R. Corbett Frank Corcoran Brian A. Cormier G. B. Correia Edward T. Cosgro Edward T. Cosgro G. B. Correia
Edward T. Cosgrove
Ronald Cox
Cunningham Ronald Cox John D. Cunningham Kenneth Curren Paul L. Cusick, Jr. Rev. Gerald L. David L. E. Davies H. R. Davis John F. Dawson Errol M. Davison Arthur T. Dean B. F. Calvin DeBaie R. G. Deegan R. G. Deegan
Oscar Delaney
F/L Sean Dennehy
Reginald d'Entremont
J. V. DeVan
Dr. George R. Deveau
Rev. J. J. Devine
John H. Dickey, Q.C.
Herbert Dicks
Louis A. Dlon
Chas. G. Dixon
Arthur Donahoe
Frank J. Donahoe
Hon. R. A. Donahoe
J. Robert Donahoe
Richard Doucett
E. Gerard Doucette Richard Doucette
E. Gerard Doucette
Robert Downie
Ronald J. Downie
Rev. Vernon Driscoll
Albert Driscoll
James D. Drysdale
Leonard Duann
James G. Dube
John L. Dube
Erle Duggan
Carl Dujay Grie Duggan
Carl Dujay
James A. Dunsworth
Arthur J. Dwyer, Jr.
John S. Dwyer
Harold J. Egan
Gary P. Eisenhauer
M. Peter Eldridge
Joan E. Embree
David F. Englich
Lawrence A. Farrell
Luke B. Feetham
Dr. F. C. Fennell
David P. Fenton
Francis J. Finlay
John Fenton
A. Peter Feron John Fenton
A. Peter Feron
Donald Feron
S. T. E. Fetterly
Rev. Paul Figarado
Thomas Finn
Michael J. Fitzpatrick
David Flemming
J. J. Flemming
Jack G. Flemming
G. Patrick Flemming
Frank H. Flinn, Jr.
James Flinn
W. G. Flinn
Arthur A. Flynn
M. A. Foley.
Rev. Charles A. Frecker
Dr. G. Alain Frecker
Michael Friedlaender
Gilbert Frontain Michael Friedlaend Gilbert Frontain H. K. Frowd John F. Fry Robert J. Furlong Paul Rene Gagne Paul Rene Gagne
Fred Gallagher
Terrence J. Gallagher
George Gamblin
E. S. (Bud) Garagan
Michael Gaudet
James Gavin
Frank A. Gervais

Lloyd B. Gibson Robert J. Gillespia E. J. Gillis Paul Giroux Mrs. Lucy B. Gargan William Gorman William Gorman
Louis A. Graves
Eugene L. Gryski
Dr. E. I. Glenister
Robert Godreau
Dr. Walter H. Godsoe
Paul A. Godwin
Philip Goldring Ronald J. Gomes Colin Grainger Joseph Grandy Christopher Grant J. P. Grant David A. Grantham
Dr. E. T. Granville
Rt. Rev. J. B. Granville
Frank J. Graves
Harold Greene Rt. Rev. J. B. Granville
Frank J. Graves
Harold Greene
John A. Greenough
John C. Gully
Gerald B. Haurahan
Dr. Terrance Hanrahan
Phyllis I. Harney
Mildred Harrington
Peter M. Hart
Austin E. Hayes
G. Lawrence Heffler
Rev. Brian V. Hernon
Willy S. Hilberdink
Larry J. Hayes
Rev. John L. Hayes
G. A. Healy
Major J. T. Heenan
Terence P. Heenan
Rev. J. A. Heffler
William S. Heffler
William S. Heffler
F. Joseph Hill
Dr. Martin W. Hogan
George H. Hoganson
Robert J. Hoganson
Sydney C. Hope
F. Cyril Houlihan
Wayne Howe
Edgar Howells
Richard B. Hurley
Bruce Hyland
George G. Janigan
Gerald B. Jefferson
Mrs. Lillian M. Jeffries
L. C. Jeffrey
D. S. (Joe) Johnson
Charles E. Jones
David S. Johnson
John Johnson
Michael Johnston
David Jones
Malachi C. Jones Janu S. Johnson
John Johnson
Michael Johnston
David Jones
Malachi C. Jones
Brian W. Julian
William G. Kearns
Wayne G. Keddy
Everett A. Kelly
James Kennedy
Harold T. Kilroy
Daniel F. Kirk
Rev. Henry B. Kline
J. Douglas Kline
Daniel J. Knight
Rev. A. J. Laba
Frederick M. Lahey
Brother James Lawrence
John E. Lynch
R. Kevin Lynk
Rev. Robert Lauder
William P. Lawlor
Maurice L. LeBlanc
Roger E. LeBlanc
Roger E. LeBlanc
Ronald J. Leblanc
Roger E. LeBlanc
Ronald J. Leblanc
Charles J. Leonard
Bernard S. Leslie
Gregory W. Lovett
James F. Lovett
James J. Mader
Gordon D. Mader
James J. Magee
William S. Mahar
Victor A. Mahar
Edgar A. Malay
Ronald G. Maloney

Graham John P. Basil P. Marr Martin Martin John P. Martin
Basil P. Martin
Terrence Martin
John R. Marvin
Michael May
Alderman N. Meagher
Rev. L. J. Meehan
J. H. Mercier
Mrs. Leonora Merrigan
Bernard F. Miller, Jr.
Rev. Joseph Mills
Frank E. Milne
J. W. E. Mingo
Brendan J. Minihan
Francis G. Mitchell
Rev. J. Henry Mitchell
George C. Moffatt
William G. Moody
Carl R. Moore
Dalton Moore
James G. Moore
Paul Moore
Terrence Moore Paul Moore
Terrence Moore
Wilfred P. Moore
D. W. Moriarty
Dennis J. Morris
Edmund Morris
M. Cecilia Morrison
Donald J. Morrison
Donald J. Morrison
Perdinand W. Morrissey
Lloyd J. Melanson
Patrick Moriarty
Robert P. Murphy Robert P. Murphy Joseph F. Mossey James E. MacDonald Major Angus MacGillivray Bailey McCrae Major Angus MacGillivra
Bailey McCrae
Peter T. McGuigan
John T. McHenry
F/O Allan B. McNeil
T. A. Mulse
Bernard Mulcahy
John F. Mullane
T. William Mullane
T. Murphy
Bernard F. Murphy
Bernard F. Murphy
Bernard F. Murphy
E. W. Murphy
Frank G. Murphy
Frank G. Murphy
J. C. Murphy
J. C. Murphy
J. C. Murphy
J. W. Murphy
J. W. Murphy
Very Rev. R. J. Murphy
T. W. Murphy
William B. Murphy
William B. Murphy
Douglas K. Murray
Donald W. Myers
Rev. A. C. MacDonald
Mrs. Jas. MacDonald
Mrs. Jas. MacDonald
M. Conrad)
M. A. Stuart MacDonald Rev. A. C. MacDonald
Mrs. Jas. MacDonald
(M. Conrad)
M. A. Stuart MacDonald
Dr. M. S. MacDonald
T. E. MacDougall
Lorne MacDougall
Reginald MacDougall
John MacGillivray
Mrs. Katherine MacGregor
John C. MacInnis
Donald J. MacIntyre
John W. MacKinnon
T. A. MacLellan
Mrs. Mary C. MacNeil
Mrs. Marion MacNutt
Warren W. MacRae
Augustine P. McCarthy
Cornelius A. McCarthy
Rt. Rev. W. V. McCarthy
Rt. Rev. W. V. McCarthy
Rt. Rev. W. V. McCarthy
James McClough
William F. McCombs
Peter R. McCurdy
James McDevitt
Terrence J. J. McDonald
Thomas F. McDonald
Raymond McDuff
Carey G. McFeters
H. C. McGee
Thomas McGlone
Harold McGrath H. C. McGee
Thomas McGlone
Harold McGrath
Mrs. Margaret McKiggan
Hugh C. McKinnon
Dale P. McMahon
D. C. McNeil, M.L.A.
William G. McNeil
Rev. Francis McNeily

Camille D. Nadeau Camile D. Naccan
Dr. Kenneth Nickerson
Murray Napier
Patrick L. Napier
Dr. Robert W. Noonan
Arthur Northup
Robert A. O'Connell
John R. O'Connor
Elmer F. O'Regan
Victor F. O'Connor
James O'Hagan
D. J. O'Halloran
Judge Peter J. O'Hearn
Walter O'Hearn
Ronald T. O'Keefe
M. Aileen O'Leary
B. A. O'Leary
Paul F. O'Leary
James A. O'Neill
Jines M. O'Neill
Jines M. O'Neill
Jines M. O'Regan
H. F. O'Toole
Rev. T. C. O'Toole
Carroll Parker
Lt/Cdr. Yves Pinet
Rev. Joseph L. Pottie
Frank R. Penny
Nicholas Petropolis
Harold G. Pheeney
William J. Phillips
Edward G. Pittard
F. Bert Ponn F. Bert Poan
Guy Pothier
J. J. Powell, Q.C.
Joseph Power
Roy Power
Felix J. Quinn
Donald Reardon
Frank M. Reardon
Gerald P. Reardon Dr. Henry Reardon
J. E. Reardon J. E. Reardon
Kenneth Reardon
F/L Robert J. Reardon
Air Marshal E. M. Reyno
Robert J. Richard
James F. Richards
John R. Riley
Christopher Robbins
James K. Robertson
Rev. Lloyd J. Robertson
Douglas H. Rodwell
Dean J. L. Ryan
Wayne Roma
Captain F. C. A. Romo
Albert Rorai Captain F. C. A. Rome Albert Rorai Sam Ross Captain J. Roue H. G. Rounsfell Robert A. Ruotolo William J. Ryan William L. Ryan, Jr. J. Arthur Salterio J. Arthur Salterio
Joseph Santosuossa, Jr.
James P. Sawler
Qidar Shemdin
Gerald P. Scallion
Peter I. M. Scott
James A. Scriven
Patrick V. Shaw
Robert A. Shea
Dr. Bernard S. Sheehan
Richard L. Sheehan
Dennis W. Shelly
David Shortall
Dr. Graham Simms
Dale P. Sinclair
Douglas R. Sidand
Rev. Wm. T. Slaney Rev. Wm. T. Slaney Ronald G. Slannwhite R. J. Sloan R. J. Sloan
Frank L. Smith
Lawrence W. Smith
Rt. Rev. W. H. Smith
John A. Snow
George Somes

Lawrence E. Strang Lt. John T. Stuart John F. Sullivan Pauline Sullivan
Charles B. Sweet
Roy F. Tanton
James B. Ternan
David Thompson
P. G. Temple
E. C. Thomas
Douglas T. Tobin
John Sum-Chiu Tong
Dorothy J. Thompson
James W. Trainor
Gought Toner
J. E. Trainor
Gought Trudeau
Donald H. Traenkle
Thomas L. Trainor
Gought Tudly
Robert A. Tumilty
Douglas Tyler
ames C. Urquhart
J. Philip Vaughan
Sydney R. Vaughan
J. T. Walsh
Rev. Richard O'B. Waugh
William J. Welter
John P. Whelan
John J. Whelan
John P. Whellan
John P. Whelly
Thomas N. White
S/Lt. Thomas Willdey
B. M. Williams
Murray J. J. Wilson
William H. Wilson
William J. Wisenan
Patrick Woods
John Wylie
John A. Yogis
C. Paul Young
Peter R. Young
Saul Zwerling

NINE APPOINTED GOVERNORS OF SAINT MARY'S

Nine appointments to the Board of Governors of Saint Mary's University were announced by Most Rev. James M. Hayes, Chancellor and Dr. Henry Labelle, S.J., president.

Those appointed were: Keith Bishop, Dr. William Bridgeo, Luke Feetham, Rt. Rev. James Granville, John Lynch, Gordon Mader, A. C. Milner, Alban Murphy, and Allen Stockall.

Those appointed for a further three year term were: Hon. R. A. Donahoe, Dr. Maurice Keating, and Mr. Justice Vincent Pottier.

COLLEGE FOR DARTMOUTH PROPOSED

Possibility of building a junior college in Dartmouth is being studied by Saint Mary's University.

Dartmouth Alderman Allan Stockall and his special junior college sub-committee are negotiating construction feasibility with university president Dr. Henry Labelle.

"We will report to city council as soon as our investigations are complete," he said.

It was the first indication that a university had shown interest in the idea.

Dartmouth has a school population of 17,000. Potential candidates for enrolment in the proposed junior college would come from the estimated 10,000 junior and senior high school students in Dartmouth metropolitan area, and surrounding districts.

Alderman Stockall did not give any indication where the college could be built. Brightwood Golf Club had been suggested, but was not being considered as a possible location at the moment.

Hampton Court, (cont.)

(Continued from page 5)
Cardinal Wolsey recognized the suitability of the site as one on which to build his own palatial country residence. At that time, Wolsey was at the height of his career and had achieved the position of Lord Chancellor of England, a position roughly similar to the present office of Prime Minister. He was also Bishop of five separate Sees and in addition, was the Pope's permanent legate in England. Wolsey leased the property from the then holders, the Knights of St. John. He tore down whatever build-

ings that stood there and began to build what still stands today as a masterpiece of Tudor architecture.

Wolsey's vast ability and driving energy resulted in a splendid home, which was renowned in the Courts of Europe. To furnish his palace, he secured the cities of the world for works of art and lined the walls of its rooms with magnificent tapestries in gold and silver, some of which are still to be seen.

At this period, Wolsey was, for all practical purposes, the ruler of England under the then youthful Henry VIII. He was determined to conduct the business of state in surroundings which could not fail to impress visiting dignitaries, whom he could accommodate in excellent style even to the number of six hundred. But Wolsey's decline in favor and his failure to secure Henry's divorce was not ameliorated by the greatness which he had achieved for England, and he became a ruined and doomed man. His death shortly afterwards, saved him from trial and almost certain execution.

Henry VIII had become jealous of the magnificence of Hampton Court and he acquired the palace from Wolsey, who, in a final desperate bid for favour, made a gift of it to Henry. The king, with all the resources of the monarchy behind him, immediately began an immense expansion of the Palace and added considerably to Wolsey's original structure. The records of the times, among other things, make frequent references to the accommodations which were being prepared for Anne Boleyn, who was soon to become his second Queen.

For over two hundred years of English history, Hampton Court was 'where the action was'; it was the scene of many great occasions of state; it had watched the coming and going of foreign ambassadors; it had witnessed many councils and although it was essentially a country residence, it had been the center of much of the business of state. Henry, with his insatiable appetite for possessions, drove his Palace to completion. Yet, ironically enough, there is very little evidence existing today to tell what his completed Palace really looked like.

Hampton Court remained the favorite and principal residence of English monarchs from Henry VIII until George II. It is indelibly associated with the English history of that time. Even more so, it remains today an outstanding example of Tudor palatial architecture.

Yet much of Henry's additions to Hampton Court came under the destructive plans of William and Mary, who employed Sir Christopher Wren to plan and execute the splendid addition to Hampton Court in the then popular Renaissance style. To do this, most of that portion of the Palace which was built by Henry, was unceremoniously destroyed. Very little is now known about it, only the sketchiest outlines of the Palace are preserved in the drawings of Sir Christopher Wren.

Fortunately however, much of Wolsey's original Palace remains unchanged, though it too had been destined for destruction by William in order to complete the final stages of his great new palace which was never to come about. Thus, we have today, in one continuous building the splendid red brick Tudor Gothic Palace standing as it was built in 1515 by Cardinal Wolsey. contiguous with the French Renaissance State Apartments created by Christopher Wren for William and Mary. The untimely death of William prevented further demolition from taking place, so that by this rather fortunate accident of fate, Wolsey's Palace with its quaint and mediaeval features, remains very much as it was in his own time.

There are preserved in the Public Records Office in London all of the exchequer accounts relative to the building of Hampton Court in the 16th century. It is possible to read the day-to-day expenditures, the names of workmen, the amounts paid and the tasks performed, all of which are contained in scrupulously kept accounts-these in their own way, revealing much of the life of the times. There is also in existence at Oxford University and elsewhere, the drawings of Sir Christopher Wren. an entirely new Palace, never completed. A series of these drawings show the evolution of the principal facades proceeding from the original and tentative plans to the final designs which were followed in the final construction.

Hampton Court exists today as a relic of 16th century life, standing on a splendid bend in the River Thames, just west of the city of London and within the sounds of the jet-liners of the London Airport. Its spacious parks are the delight of visitors. Its formal gardens are laid out much as they were in the times of Elizabeth, little changed over the years. It is possible to inspect the State Apartments of William and to walk along the 'Haunted Gallery' which is associated with the tragedy of Catherine Howard. It is also possible, among other things, to retrace the steps of the procession which attended the coronation of the ill-fated boy king, Edward VI, Henry's only son.